NORTHAMPTON COUNTY BOARD OF EDUCATION
SUMMARY OF FORMAL ACTIONS TAKEN AT 

Monday, December 14, 2020, REGULAR MEETING

This document summarizes formal actions taken on substantive matters at the regular meeting of the Northampton County Board of Education on December 14, 2020.  This document is provided for the convenience of the public and does not constitute the official minutes of the meeting.  For details such as the precise substance of main motions, any subsidiary motions, the names of members who made and seconded motions, staff presentations and public comments, and the times the meeting was called to order, recessed, reconvened, and/or adjourned, please consult the official minutes of this meeting, which are maintained as audio or video recordings and available for public inspection in the office of the Superintendent and on the Board of Education website.                 

 

Members Present:  Rhonda Taylor, Chair; Dr. Marjorie Edwards, Vice Chair; Lucy Edwards, 

Josephine Dunn, Barbara Stephenson, Theresa Scott, Tony Burnette, Dr. Pamela Chamblee, ex officio
Others Present:  Administration and interested parties

The Board convened the Board Meeting at 11:32 a.m.  Ms. Lucy Edwards and Dr. Marjorie Edwards participated in the Board Meeting virtually.

ACTIONS TAKEN:

Closed Session.  Ms. L. Edwards made a motion, Seconded by Ms. Scott to go into closed session at approximately 11:35 a.m. pursuant to G.S. 143-318.11 (a)(1) and (a)(6) to prevent the disclosure of 
confidential personnel files under G.S. 115C-321, to consider matters relating to initial employment of an 

individual employee, and to prevent the disclosure of confidential student records under G.S. 115C-402.  

The motion passed by a 7-0 vote. 

Dr. Chamblee invited Ms. Lucy Edwards and Dr. Marjorie Edwards to stop by Central Services and

pick up a lunch today if you are in the area.   She informed them that we are not having lunch here in 

the building, but the lunches are to go.  I also have a poinsettia for each of you that I would like for

you to receive as a token of our appreciation for your support for children.  I have one for you too

Mr. Malone and I will try to keep it living.  

Dr. Marjorie Edwards thanked Dr. Chamblee for the poinsettia stating that she really appreciates 

that, because she has a love for children and she always tries to help someone along this journey.  

Dr. Edwards further stated that for those who she did not get a “thank you” card, I was bringing you 

all an obituary of my brother with his picture on it today, but I didn’t come in.  I appreciate 

Mr. Burnette for coming by and I appreciate all of you for your prayers.  I want you to know from 

the bottom of my heart that I sincerely appreciate all that you have done.

Dr. Chamblee informed Dr. Edwards that she has copies of the obituary and she would make sure 

that each Board Member receives one. 

Mr. Burnette thanked Dr. Edwards for her remarks.     























The Board reconvened the meeting at 12:16 p.m.

Approval of the Meeting Agenda.  Dr. M. Edwards made a motion, Seconded by Ms. Stephenson to approve the Board Agenda as presented.  The motion passed by a 7-0 vote.

Good News Award

Rho Rho Chapter of Omega Psi Phi, Fraternity, Inc. – Mr. Mark A. Barfield addressed the Board stating, “Good afternoon Madam Chair Taylor, Board Members, Dr. Chamblee, staff, scholars, the and community at-large.”  Mr. Barfield informed the Board and community at-large that our Good News Award this afternoon is a presentation from the Rho Rho Chapter of Omega Psi Phi, Fraternity, Inc. of Ahoskie, NC and the plaque reads:  

“Presented to the Northampton County Public School System on behalf of the 

Rho Rho Chapter of Omega Psi Phi, Fraternity, Inc., we want to say “Thank You” 

for your services during the COVID-19 pandemic.  We are certain that the 

Superintendent, Board of Education, principals, assistant principals, teachers, bus 

drivers, and all school personnel worked closely together during this pandemic to

assure that students were still receiving a quality education and meals at home.  

Despite these unprecedented times, your hard work and dedication shows that the 

children in our community come first!  We salute you!  

Presented on:

November 17, 2020

Basileus:  Alton Campbell

Committee Chair:  Dexter Peele

Mr. Barfield informed the Board and community at-large that Dr. Kelvin Edwards, Sr. accepted the

plaque on November 17th on behalf of the school system.

Chair Taylor stated that on behalf of the Board she would like to thank Omega Psi Phi, Fraternity, Inc. and she also thanked Mr. Barfield for the presentation.

Introduction of New Personnel

Dr. Kelvin Edwards informed the Board that there are no new personnel today.

Public Comments

Chair Taylor informed the Board that there are no Public Comments at this time.

Superintendent’s Information

Superintendent’s Updates

Dr. Chamblee informed the Board and audience of the following updates:

· Thank you Madam Chair, Members of the Board, and the community.  I wish to start this afternoon by saying despite COVID-19 and all other challenges; we have made some breakthroughs in Northampton County Schools.  We will continue to focus on our students and the challenges that they will face once they return to school.  We want to do all that we can do to give them educational opportunities and that we are involved in planning and researching how to help our students regain academically what this virus has taken away from them.  We are going to ask our parents to stay tuned, we will be seeking input from them, and we want to thank each of our parents who completed the “Reopening Survey”.  We truly value your suggestions and certainly your support.

· We are testing this week, December 14-18, 2020 at the high schools and we have ensured that the testing environment has been sanitized and is conducive for our students to have the maximum chance for success.  We are testing on both ends of the district at Conway Middle School for those students who live on this end will be able to test there and for those students who live on the other end will be able to test at Northampton County High School.  Therefore, during this time we have the opportunity to look at our schools.  We have some difficult decisions to make about what is in the best interest of our children and their future.  We will hear some presentations today that we are going to have to reflect on eventually, react on, and provide short and long-range plans that work best for children.

· COVID-19 - COVID cases continue to increase.  We have 941 total cases, 822 recovering, 51 related deaths, and 68 active cases in Northampton County.  

· We have boiler repairs that are exceeding $17,000.  It is difficult keeping them up and running and it is also expensive.       

· Restart Plans – Restart Plans have been completed by our schools and submitted to the Department of Public Instruction.  I am asking our principals to review their students’ attendance, look closely to their students’ data, lead in instructional conversations with their staff, and take corrective action if needed.  

· Since I started this work, I have tried to eliminate random acts, put people in their strengths and bring about district alignment in order to have a school system rather than a system of schools.  As we move into second semester, we will continue to strongly look at accountability measures.  We are going to be looking at the “what of accountability” and the “how of accountability”.

· I would like to say congratulations to Mr. Mark Barfield for being selected to serve on the Jackson Memorial Library Board!  We know that he will represent well and do a great job.

· I would also like to thank Ms. Teresa Gilliam of the Department of Social Services for that warm and inspiring letter that she sent.  Dr. Chamblee shared Ms. Gilliam’s letter with the Board and she thanked Northampton County Schools’ staff and Central Services staff for the gifts they gave to help children this Holiday Season.  She stated that Social Services is real appreciative of that and they are also thinking and caring about those family circles that may have been broken as a result of COVID.  Ms. Gilliam also extended Social Services’ help to the Hill Family and they wanted to let them know what they need and they will continue to reach out to them.  She added that you have our blessings for our young students and we hope that they continue to get stronger and stronger each day.

· We send our thoughts and prayers to Ms. Demetra Lassiter and family for the loss of her father.  Also Ms. Margaret Nicholson and Family for the loss of her mother and anyone else who may have suffered a loss.

· We will observe our “Winter Break” starting Friday, December 18th, which is an “Early Release Day”.  Schools will dismiss at 12:00 noon.  

· On behalf of the Northampton County School System, we wish everyone “Happy Holidays” to all and a safe and peaceful break.

· Last but not least, to the Board of Education Members, this is just a small token of our appreciation for what you do for children everyday.  We know that you all have choices and you could do other things, but instead you join us in this fight to love our children, our parents, our staff, our community, and do what is right for them each and everyday.  For that I would like to say on behalf of all of Northampton County faculty and staff, we salute our Board of Education for all that you continue to do!  Thank you all so much and we really hope you have a restful holiday.

· Attorney Malone we would like to thank you as well.  Your work has not gone unnoticed.  We thank you and appreciate your support, the guidance, and the leadership.  Thank you on behalf of this Superintendent who started in the first year; year one, with a “pandemic”.  Nonetheless, I am surrounded by support and that makes all of the difference in the world.

· I want the community to know that our Board of Education is strong and they are leading the way in this community for our schools.  They are paving the way for our children to enjoy and to be productive and great citizens.  There are other things to come that you will be hearing about from Northampton County Schools.  

· Comprehensive School Improvement Grant – Northampton County High School – 

Dr. Chamblee further informed the Board that she forgot to mention in regards to the Comprehensive High School Grant and I would like to let you all know that the high school received this Comprehensive Grant and with Carryover they have $281,000.  We will be spending that money on our students, supplies and materials, curriculum development and equipment.  As part of our Creeksville Project, we are setting aside some of those funds for transportation and of course supplies and salary to help us with our Creeksville Project as well.  I do want to salute all of our staff members who worked on that project getting everything in place; therefore, we do have $281,000 in our Comprehensive School Improvement Grant.

· Thank you everyone and that concludes my Superintendent’s Updates.

Chair Taylor thanked Dr. Chamblee for those kind words.  She further stated that we are now down to Board Responsibilities and Scope of Work.  I would ask any Board Member if you have anything to say at this time.      

Board Responsibilities and Scope of Work

Ms. Dunn stated that she would like to say that she is most appreciative of our Superintendent and her staff for the work that the staff is doing.  I say to them all of the time, be careful, be healthy, and I am praying for their health and stability as they work to carry on the work that is needed in this county.  I ask them all of the time have they had any vacation, because I have not heard of them being off anytime and I am saying to them, please get your rest and do what you need to do for yourself.  

Ms. Dunn further stated that I am also appreciative to our parents and to our students for the hard work you are doing.  I know all of this is a lot with keeping your kids online and keeping their studies up, but it does pay off in the end and parents should stay in there and do what you can for your children and we will all be successful.  Hopefully, we won’t go through this very much longer, but as long as were are we are hanging in here together, working together, and doing what we need to do and I think we will all come out on top and be successful.  I pray that all of you will have a healthy, safe, and wonderful holiday season!

Mr. Burnette informed Ms. Dunn that was well said.  Well said Superintendent and thank you Madam Superintendent for the marvelous job you and your team are doing for our children here in Northampton County.  As said by Ms. Dunn, to our parents out there in the public, thank you so much for working with us and being patient with us.  I would like to share that a couple of parents shared with me a couple of weeks ago and they asked, “Mr. Burnette when will our kids return to school?”  I told them that I was glad they asked that question, because I always invite citizens’ input.  When I took on this responsibility, I swore to the public that number one, I would be transparent on every decision that I make and that I could only be responsible for myself and I would never vote on something that would put our young scholars in harm’s way and I know our other Board Members feel the same way.  The thing that I like the most about this Board is that we listen to the science and that before we make a decision we listen to the input from those who are more knowledgeable than we are being our Health Director, Mr. Andy Smith.  His recommendations to us were to stand fast, not to come back into the building, and to continue the online learning and we followed his instructions.  

Mr. Burnette stated that I think the Superintendent said right now in Northampton County that our numbers are up with COVID-19, deaths are up in North Carolina and all over the United States people are dying.  I think right now in America there are 299,000 Americans, close to 300,000 has lost their life to COVID.  Right now, here in America and here in North Carolina some of our schools that have gone back to having their kids back in the classroom are closing.  Therefore, we made the right decision on behalf of our children and parents to make sure that we do the right things, the things that you all put us here to do.  Therefore, I had to share that information with you.   

Mr. Burnette further stated that just on Friday night the vaccine was approved by the FDA and the vaccine started shipping out on Saturday.  To my understanding, it is here in North Carolina right now as we speak.  We will get through this and we will be much stronger for it.  All of the things that we are doing right now are positioning Northampton County Schools to be much stronger after we get past this.  Again, thank you Madam Chair for allowing me this opportunity to speak to the Board and our public and thank you public.

Ms. L. Edwards stated that she ditto’s what our two Board Members just said in commending our Superintendent and staff in Northampton County for doing such a marvelous job.  I know it is frustrating and I have talked to teachers and I know that they are tired, but even though they are tired and even though they are frustrated, in talking to them their love for children and wanting children to achieve are making them want to continue to go on.  Those are the words that I hear when I talk to staff.  So I am going to honor them today for what they are doing during this season.  As a Board Member, I am committed to doing what I need to do, as Mr. Burnette said being transparent.  I will ask questions in order to get clarity, because I don’t want to walk into any more Board Meetings or any school or any sessions without understanding so when I ask questions usually I ask questions to get information in order to get clarity.  We are doing a great job as Board Members, our Superintendent is doing a great job, and we will continue to work with her and I just want to let her know, as I told her earlier, I support her and I will ask questions for understanding, because there are some things that I don’t know.  

Ms. L. Edwards further stated that finally, I would like to commend each and every one of our Board Members for being a Board Member and being concerned about keeping our students safe and the wellbeing of our staff, and our community.  As Mr. Burnette talked about the rising COVID cases that we have and you know it is real and we do need to keep those kinds of things in mind.  Let’s encourage people to use their face coverings, recognize and do the three W’s, because that is what is going to get us through this pandemic as well as looking at the sciences.  So let’s talk to our people and continue to do what we can to educate and encourage them.  Thank you all so much for doing what you do.  I am an educator and I know how hard it was when I was there and no it cannot compare to what our staff has to do today.  So just continue doing what you are doing.  Thank you.

Dr. M. Edwards shared that she would like to ditto everything that everyone has said.  We have a tremendous staff under Dr. Chamblee and also the Board that is working so closely together.  I just want to say keep the momentum as we move into the New Year!  I wish everybody a happy holiday, stay in good health each and every one of you, and keep a positive outlook, because better days are coming.

Ms. Stephenson stated that she would like to ditto what her colleagues have stated.  I just want to wish everyone a safe “holiday season” as we close out this portion of the school year.  As it was stated earlier, this “pandemic” is real so please wear your mask, social distance, and wash your hands, because it is real.  I don’t know if anyone has been in front of a loved one who you can’t help when they are dying or you see that they are dying.  It is not a good feeling.  I have been there and I know.  So please do all that you can to protect yourself and your loved ones by doing what the science says as far as washing your hands, social distancing, and wearing a mask.  So just protect one another and don’t forget to reach out to each other, because there are a lot of lonely people out here.  If you know someone that you can’t visit, just reach out with a phone call or send them a card just to let them know you are thinking about them.  

Ms. Stephenson further stated that she prays that our county will continue to move forward, as we are doing all that we can to support our scholars as well as our staff.  I just want to thank everybody for a job well done.  Teachers, we know that you are in it for the passion, because of the personnel report that we are receiving.  You are hanging in there with us, we thank you, and we appreciate it.  Parents, you hang in there and things are going to get better for all of us and just believe that it will.  Thank you and have a safe holiday!

Dr. M. Edwards asked Chair Taylor if she could share something that was sent to her about getting the rules out about following instructions to stay safe from the Coronavirus.  She said the title is called, “Avoid Men, But Follow the Women”:

Avoid Men 

M – Mouth

E – Eyes

N – Nose

Instead Follow Women
W – Wash your hands

O – Obey social distancing

M – Made a mistake, make up for it

E – Exercise and eat well

N – No unnecessary travel

Remember to follow the women through the “Holiday Season”.

Chair Taylor shared that she would like to say is thank you all staff, Central Services staff, school staff, and to everyone that works in our district, as well as you Attorney Malone and Board Members.  I just want to thank you all for everything you have done for the students thus far.  I know that it has been difficult, especially with the new Board Members coming on and they did not know what to expect.  In this “pandemic” we are making it work.  Dr. Chamblee and your staff, we appreciate everything that you all do throughout the year, you work hard tirelessly, as well as the school staff.  I know that there are a lot of teachers, especially the ones who have children of their own and they are having a difficult time, because yes they are tasked to teach other peoples’ children, but their children also have to learn and it is tough on them.  We realize that, we recognize that, and we are going to do everything that we can to assist you all, but it is just hard.  We are learning new things about this disease every day and every day it is a change and a challenge, but we will overcome.  As this Holiday Season comes in, again please continue to be safe, wear your mask and social distance.  I know you are saying it over and over again, but look what happened after Thanksgiving; the numbers rose.  So we understand that at Christmas the numbers are probably going to rise again, because we want to be with our loved ones.  There are so many people who have lost family members such as Dr. Marjorie Edwards and again I am thinking about her and praying for her, because she has lost so many family members, as well as Ms. Theresa Scott lost her father.  We are just going to continue to pray for you all and we want you to know that we love you and care for you.

Chair Taylor announced that at this time I would like to have Dr. Pamela Chamblee, Dr. Kelvin Edwards, and Ms. Patricia Harris to come forward at this time for a presentation.  Chair Taylor addressed them as follows:

Dr. Pamela Chamblee, on behalf of the Northampton County Board of Education, we would like to wish you a very, “Merry Christmas” and thank you for all that you do for us.

Dr. Chamblee responded, “Thank you Board Members.  I really appreciate that.”

Dr. Kelvin Edwards, on behalf of the Northampton County Board of Education, we would like to say “thank you” for everything that you do and have a very, “Merry Christmas”.

Dr. K. Edwards responded, “Thank you Board and have a Merry Christmas”.

Ms. Patricia Harris, on behalf of the Northampton County Board of Education, we would like to say “thank you” for all that you do and have a very, “Merry Christmas”.

Ms. Harris responded, “Thank you very much Board Members and have a “Merry Christmas”.  

Chair Taylor also informed the Board Members that she wanted them to enjoy themselves and have a wonderful Christmas, eat, and be merry!

Break:  The Board did not take a 5-minute break.

Consent Agenda

Ms. Scott made a motion, Seconded by Ms. Stephenson to approve the closed session minutes for (November 9, 2020) and the regular minutes for (November 9, 2020).  The motion passed by a 7-0 vote.

Roanoke Electric Cooperative’s Bright Ideas Education Grant Award – “Challenge Boxes” – Conway Middle School (Ms. Kathleen Cochran).  Dr. Chamblee informed the Board that she would like to say congratulations to Ms. Kathleen Cochran for being a recipient of the Bright Ideas Education Grant from Roanoke Electric Cooperative and for her submission on “Challenge Boxes”!  She stated that Ms. Cochran is the recipient of $800.37.  I ask for the Boards approval that Ms. Cochran is able to accept this grant from the Roanoke Electric Cooperative, to work with her students on STEM projects and we really appreciate Ms. Cochran taking the time to write the grant, because every little bit counts to help our students.

Dr. M. Edwards made a motion, seconded by Ms. Stephenson to approve the Roanoke Electric Cooperative’s Bright Ideas Education Grant Award, entitled “Challenge Boxes” for Conway Middle School in the amount of $800.37 written by Ms. Kathleen Cochran, AIG Coordinator.

The motion passed by a 7-0 vote.

Gaston Elementary School – Offer to Purchase Real Property & Contract for Sale.  

Dr. Kelvin Edwards informed the Board that the administration is asking permission for the sale of the small portion of the Gaston Elementary School land (approximately 0.25 acre) located to the left in front of the school that sits on the slop right next to the church.  Mr. Tony Butcher is asking to purchase this parcel of land.  They have made a security deposit and what we are seeking is permission from the Board to be able to offer to purchase the real property and contract for sale.

Ms. Stephenson made a motion, Seconded by Ms. Dunn to offer to purchase the real property and contract for sale for the small portion of the Gaston Elementary School land (approximately 0.25 acre) located to the left in front of the school that sits on the slop fight next to the church to Mr. Tony Butcher in the amount of $2,000.  

Chair Taylor shared that the sale of this property has been going on for a while and we are trying to take care of the process of it.  I believe it is a good idea to go ahead and do it.

The motion to approve the offer to purchase the real property and contract to sale for the small portion of the Gaston Elementary School land (approximately 0.25 acre) located to the left in front of the school that sits on the slop fight next to the church to Mr. Tony Butcher in the amount of $2,000 passed by a 6-0 motion. 

Finance & Facilities – 2020-2021 DPI Five Year Facility Needs Survey.  Dr. Kelvin Edwards informed the Board that we have just completed the Five Year Facility Study and the whole plan is here in BoardDocs, but what we would like to do is to condense this whole plan.  Dr. Edwards further stated that what the Five Year Facility Study is that every five years the Department of Public Instruction asks us to give them an update on our facilities.  The project started with a conversation between all head custodians and maintenance and we met a total of four times with BAISCA and came up with a form of a plan to present to the Board of Education.  This is our facilities that we surveyed, which gives us pertinent information on how we need to proceed as we plan for the future.  Dr. Edwards shared a copy of the Five Year Plan stating that the plan is according to G.S. 115C-521(a) “Local Boards of Education shall submit their long-range plans for meeting school facility needs to the State Board of Education by January 1, 1998, and every five years thereafter” and when you look at where we are now it is 2021.  Every five years we submit the plan, we have just completed this, and we are waiting for DPI to send a final email of approval.  

Dr. K. Edwards further stated that when we were doing this study, the current reality we are facing here in Northampton County would be the numbers that our schools can hold, the capacity, and our student enrollment.  After we completed the survey on the Utilization Report these were the findings for capacity, current utilization, and percentage of utilization as follows:

School




2020-2021 Capacity
2019-2020 ADM
Utilization

Central Elementary School 


294


178

    61%
 Gaston Elementary School


225


170

    76%

Willis Hare Elementary School

292


217

    74%


Conway Middle School


559


257

    46%

Gaston Middle School



405


167

    41%

Northampton County High School

653


280

    43%

Northampton County Early College       
162


147

    91%

As I stated, this is the current utilization of our buildings with students in them at the time that we did the study.  We are going to have to go back and update this once again to get those final numbers, because there have been some changes not for the positive, but for less.  So as you can see, we are currently operating three (3) facilities that are under 50% utilization.  What does that mean for Northampton County Schools?  When you look at the component of ADM that is how we receive our funding.

Dr. K. Edwards informed the Board that we would move on to the next screen, which is Current Trends on Enrollment Projections.  He stated that the values embedded in the state survey for ADM during the 2019-2020 school year is 1,416 (note the 2019-2020 number is slightly different due to the time of year enrollment was reported).  Projections for 2020-2021 in the state survey for are 1,281.  Dr. Edwards further stated that we have a slight difference in variation, because we currently have 1,432.  The total capacity for Northampton County Schools is currently calculated at 2,590 indicating an overage in school capacity compared to enrollment.

DPI projections state we are in the 2020-2021 school year and we are slightly above 1,281, but when we did complete the study what we found is that if you look at the current decade trend by year 2030, DPI projections project that we will be looking at a student enrollment of 828 students countywide.  This figure does not take into consideration the numbers that we lose to charter schools, private schools, and home schools.  If you look at the numbers, DPI has been accurate plus a minus 120 or 140 and they have us at 1,281 and right now we are at 1,432, but we are in student decline.  

As Dr. Chamblee always say, we are seeking ways to get fair market share value back to Northampton County Schools, which is why we are trying to create new and innovative things that our students love such as the Creeksville Project so that we can tap into what students want and that is graduation, be able to have careers, take care of the whole child, those who are going to college, and those who are not going to college.  Because what we see is an peak in their interest in seeking careers immediately after graduating and that is the Career Technical Educational component, but we also have to face the current reality of where we are with the numbers, because to the Board as you know this is how we are funded.  Also, the Creeksville Project is not a school, what it will be is a center to further enhance Career Technical Components so students can receive a certification upon graduation.

Dr. K. Edwards stated that therefore to the Board, one of the things that we look at is where we are, because at the end of the day we are looking at numbers, how they affect us, how they affect our budget, and looking at maybe it is the time to start that conversation about the number of campuses that we have versus the student enrollment we have and the subject is, Looking at School Closures.  

Ms. Dunn asked Dr. K. Edwards if he has those numbers so that we know which part of the county and how those numbers break down as far as western, eastern, middle, etc.

Dr. K. Edwards responded to Ms. Dunn are you speaking of the east and west?  I can get those numbers broken down for you, but currently I don’t have them. 

Mr. Burnette informed Dr. K. Edwards that he is glad this is coming out dealing with our facilities, because I know the County Commissioners spoke about the same thing during a County Commissioners’ Meeting and this is something we need to be looking toward for the future of our children and the future of Northampton County itself.  Dr. Edwards, I heard you say before that our schools have boilers in them.  How many of our schools right now are running boilers and I know when you speak about boilers you are talking about the 1950’s and 60’s.  How many schools do we have right now that are operating off of boilers and what type of cost is incurred with those boilers if you can let us know that information?

Dr. K. Edwards responded to Mr. Burnette that all of our schools currently have boilers and we have one that is completely out and that one is at the high school.  The number one boiler is out and we have another boiler that is located at Conway Middle that is in need of repair and that cost is over $70,000.  Therefore, when you look at the age of the buildings and for example, Willis Hare Elementary is 63 years old and that is followed by the second oldest building and that is Gaston Elementary and then the high school.  So when you look at the age of the facilities our boilers are really a big piece that is constantly a concern when it comes to maintenance of boilers, because the boilers are so old that a lot of times it is hard to get someone in there to repair them.  

Mr. Burnette informed Dr. K. Edwards that this issue came up before dealing with facilities and have we had a facility study done before that is giving us this same information and what did we do with that information once we received it?

Dr. K. Edwards responded to Mr. Burnette that the last Facilities Study was done in 2015 and I would like to give the Board a copy of that study as well.  They recommended repair and that is what we have been in the mindset of repair.  We are trying to be proactive and seeing exactly what we can do, because just repairing it when you see how much these repairs are coming in.  It is just like new versus old as you have good money and bad money sometimes.  We feel that the direction to go, especially on those boilers is to go ahead and get new, because it is hitting us with the cost and the cost of repair sometimes is almost as much as a new one.

Mr. Burnette informed Dr. K. Edwards that the reason why I am asking these questions is because I want to ask the type of questions that I know our citizens are out there looking at this and hearing this and I want to ask those types of questions that I think our citizens will be asking dealing with this situation.  That is the reason why I posed those different questions and thank you Dr. K. Edwards for being able to answer those questions.

Ms. Dunn asked Dr. K. Edwards how much is appropriated for the upkeep of the facilities by the 

County Commissioners versus the State.  I want to know about the money, because that is going to be a big budget item.

Dr. K. Edwards responded to Ms. Dunn that the County appropriates $325,000 for Capital Outlay expenses and that is the funding that we received.  We also receive a Maintenance Budget, but it relates to the County and we receive $325,000 this year for our appropriation.

Ms. Dunn asked Dr. K. Edwards if the situation we are dealing with is more of the responsibility of the County rather than the State.
Dr. K. Edwards responded to Ms. Dunn that is correct and the upkeep of the facilities is a County responsibility.

Ms. Stephenson asked Dr. K. Edwards regarding the construction year for Willis Hare, I thought you said Gaston Elementary was close to Willis Hare, but you have year 2000 for Gaston Elementary.

Dr. K. Edwards responded to Ms. Stephenson thank you for pointing that out.  It is a typo and we will get that corrected, but our two oldest facilities that are currently open are Willis Hare first and then Gaston Elementary second.

Ms. Burnette asked did Ms. L. Edwards have a question as well.

Ms. L. Edwards informed Dr. K. Edwards that she wanted to point out about the oldest facilities as well and she asked him did he say that the last Facilities Study was done in 2016?

Dr. K. Edwards responded to Ms. L. Edwards that he said it was done in 2015.

Ms. L. Edwards informed Dr. K. Edwards that there was a Facilities Study that was done prior to that and it was based on our enrollment.  She asked Dr. K. Edwards if he recalled that study.

Dr. K. Edwards responded to Ms. L. Edwards that he did recall that study.  He further stated that in addition to the Facilities Study Report in the past, SFLA did a Site Study on our facilities and what they gave us was all of the recommendations of schools to close.  I can also get the Board that full report.  The schools recommended for closure were Squire Elementary and Willis Hare Elementary Schools and the year that study was done should have been around 2012 or 2013.

Ms. L. Edwards further informed Dr. K. Edwards that those two studies basically supported each other is that correct. 

Dr. K. Edwards responded to Ms. L. Edwards that she is correct on that.  

Dr. K. Edwards went on to further inform the Board that as an administration we wanted to have this discussion with the Board, because we are in the drones of making the final button push for our Facilities Survey, these are our numbers and they are going to come in a little bit lower from accuracy, because of how the population component is taken.  We will get that number straight out of PowerSchool for our final push.

Ms. Dunn asked Dr. K. Edwards again did you say that when they made the projection of 828 students they were not taking in to account the charter schools.
Dr. K. Edwards responded to Ms. Dunn that is correct, because each time we see these projections, those numbers do not take into consideration the students we lose to charter, private, and home school.  For instance, our fair market share value in the charter schools in Northampton County is above $800,000 annually and that is almost $1 million dollars we pay to charter schools and those are KIPP Halifax, KIPP Northampton, and KIPP Gaston.

Dr. Chamblee reminded the Board that those are kids who could be in Northampton County’s enrollment as part of our market share.

Ms. Stephenson asked Dr. K. Edwards that with this virtual learning going on there are probably students missing with that, because there are probably some children out there somewhere and I am not saying in Northampton, but are they going to take that into consideration?  On the news they are saying that there are children out there across the country who are not showing up.

Dr. Chamblee responded to Ms. Stephenson saying that is happening and you are absolutely correct.  We do have some kids that are unaccounted for and our Social Workers are busy trying to find out something.  We have a lot of families who have moved, because of loss employment or living situations.  The other day, we had a family who I believe they had 3 or 4 children and they moved to Pennsylvania and when we get those requests for records we reach out to them to see what we can do to help them and support them to keep them here, but when it is that type of situation we can’t control it.

Dr. K. Edwards informed the Board that the consideration that we received this year was that DPI let us keep the Average Daily Membership (ADM) that we operated on during 2019-2020.  Will they give us that same consideration I am not sure, because how does it impact once again and the Board knows that ADM is how we staff our schools, but keeping that number helped us tremendously this year.  But, will they allow us to have that formula next year?  

Dr. Chamblee added that when you lose students you lose teachers.

Dr. K. Edwards further informed the Board that is why we wanted to bring this information to the forefront so that the Board can begin to look at it and start having these conversations as we progress through the 2020-2021 school year in the midst of a “pandemic”.

Dr. Chamblee informed the Board that another way to look at this is that the State is only going to give you that one pot of money.  They don’t care if you spread it out among 7 schools or among 5 schools.  

Ms. Dunn stated that is why I asked the question, because it may not mean as much to the State as it does to our Commissioners or our County people who are funding all of this.  I can hear them now saying, “The best use of citizens’ money to have to fund 6 schools with 800 kids and that is what I am saying.

Dr. K. Edwards responded to Ms. Dunn that is a great point coming from you and Dr. Chamblee.

In the formula some people think it is that, for an example how many Kindergarten students we have, not that we are spreading it out over 7 schools.  So if you have 100 Kindergarteners and it is spread over the 4 elementary schools, that is a LEA choice, but they give us the money for the number of students versus how many buildings we have open.  You know when we talk ADM we really need to make that distinction.  

Mr. Burnette asked did Ms. L. Edwards say that DPI gave us recommendations on closings?

Also, have we ever held public hearings or public forums in reference to this?

Dr. K. Edwards responded to Mr. Burnette yes we have.  During this conversation, if the Board so chooses to go that route we would have to follow the statutory requirements, there has to be public hearings, the public has to be informed if the Board goes that route on which school, and we have to follow the statute to the letter.  Mr. Malone would you like to add anything to that?

Attorney Rod Malone informed Dr. K. Edwards that he could not have said that any better and there is a statutory process.  He added that we would definitely need to start with a study which is kind of pulling together what Dr. Edwards has been discussing with the existing information we would have to complete.  We need to officially present a study to the Board that tracks 6 or 7 statutory criteria if the Board is inclined to want to entertain the idea of closing schools or even considering it.  Then you would hold a public hearing on that topic and after the public hearing if the Board is still inclined to still consider closings then they would do that.

Chair Taylor thanked Dr. K. Edwards for his wonderful presentation and thanked the Board Members for their input.  She informed the Board that we probably will need to schedule a Board Retreat so that we can go into more depth with this conversation, because we will have a lot of questions, there will be a lot of information that needs to be presented, and it will probably take more that a few weeks.  I know Dr. K. Edwards wanted to let us know and let this be our radar that this is a situation that is urgent that we need to address soon, but I just want to make sure that we continue with the rest of this agenda and also we need to schedule a date, because this is important and it needs to be discussed in depth.  We want to make sure every Board Member has enough information so that you can make an informed decision. 

Ms. Stephenson asked Dr. K. Edwards that when we have the Retreat could you have a copy of those two studies.

Dr. K. Edwards responded to Ms. Stephenson yes and what I will do is to scan them prior to the Retreat so that you can have them even before then so that you can study them thoroughly.  He asked Madam Chair is it possible for us to schedule that Retreat at this meeting so that we will know how much time we need.

Chair Taylor informed Dr. K. Edwards that the Board would schedule the Retreat at the end of this meeting.

Ms. Lucy Edwards informed Chair Taylor that she will have to log off out of the Board Meeting at this time due to she has a Legislative Meeting with the NCSBA at 1:00 p.m. today.  She asked Chair Taylor to give her a call and let her know when the Retreat date will be.  Ms. L. Edwards logged out of the Board Meeting at 12:55 p.m.

Chair Taylor responded to Ms. L. Edwards that before she signs off, the Board would like to congratulate her for being President Elect of the North Carolina School Boards Association.  She said she meant to make that announcement during her comments earlier and she apologizes for that.  Therefore, I know you have that meeting that you need to attend and again, thank you for representing Northampton County being on that Board.

The Board, Dr. Chamblee, Dr. K. Edwards and others applauded Ms. Lucy Edwards for her accomplishment!

Ms. L. Edwards shared with them that she is happy to represent and any information that she can bring forth she will do that.  This is a Legislative Meeting today and we will be meeting on recommendations to present to the Legislature on behalf of our school systems and we try to do that to represent everybody.  Thank you.

Dr. Chamblee responded to Ms. L. Edwards stating “thank you” and have a wonderful Christmas!

Dr. K. Edwards informed the Board that this is the whole study divided into two notebooks and if anyone wants the whole Facilities Study we will print them and give it to you.  It will always be here for your review, but we wanted to highlight it as it relates to where we are.  Overall, our buildings that are not 60 years old they are in good shape.  When you look at where we are all of maintenance came together and we did a thorough walkthrough of all of the facilities.

Dr. Chamblee thanked Dr. K. Edwards for his presentation and stated that she really appreciates that.

Dr. K. Edwards asked Dr. Chamblee if she would like for him to move to the next agenda item, Creeksville Property?

Dr. Chamblee responded to Dr. K. Edwards yes.

Finance & Facilities – Creeksville Property.

Dr. K. Edwards informed the Board that report leads us to the Creeksville Project and where we are.  We had a Mold Study done and CDA Environmental gave us a whole inspection of the entire property on the Creeksville campus.  It is an 83-page document and I will go straight to the conclusion, which is what the Board wants to really focus on.  Dr. K. Edwards shared with the Board that when you look at where we are overall the conclusion of the inspection reads as follows:

{Based upon the visual inspection, thermal imaging survey, and analytical results the site does appear to have an active mold growth and active moisture intrusion issues inside the commercial structure.  The mold growth does not appear to currently be impacting the air quality within the interior building envelope.  So with that statement, the moisture source associated with the visible mold growth and moisture damage appears to be from multiple potential sources.  They have listed that the roof leaks and overall the things that were causing the most moisture in the building, but however, there is no impact on air quality on the campus of Creeksville.  CDA Environmental out of Charlotte, NC.}
Mr. Burnette asked Dr. K. Edwards to repeat the findings one more time.

Dr. K. Edwards responded to Mr. Burnette that currently the mold growth does not appear to be currently impacting the air quality within the interior building envelope and this was done in Building A, Building B, and Building C.

Ms. Stephenson asked Dr. K. Edwards to break that information down and what does it mean?

Dr. K. Edwards responded to Ms. Stephenson that the air quality is not a factor within the building, but the recommendations is how we clean it up and get rid of an active growth that is in the building.

Ms. Stephenson asked Dr. K. Edwards is it the air quality that is causing the smell?

Dr. K. Edwards responded to Ms. Stephenson that the active mold growth is what is causing that smell and by the removal of that mold that smell will not be in there anymore.  Then we can proceed if it is the Board’s decision, because the air quality is not totally impacted as the result of our survey.  Therefore, what we did was to engage in a licensed contractor to remediate the mold growth and I had those quotes before the Board and at the last meeting the Board gave us the approval to proceed with the quotes to move forward with the Creeksville Project.  The best quote we received for the removal of mold growth was right at $75,000 at a good price for building A.  Now we took it in phases so that the Board could make a conscientious decision, Building A, Building B, and Building C.  So to go around the overall cost for those three buildings you would be looking at over $160,000.  But, by going with one building at a time and to get Building A operable for the removal of ceiling tiles and bring in disposal units it would be right at $75,000.

Ms. Dunn stated that she does not know if you can answer this question Dr. K. Edwards or maybe one of the older Board Members, but was this study done prior to the closing of the Creeksville Campus and was it the same thing with the mold?

Chair Taylor responded to Ms. Dunn yes it was. 

Ms. Dunn asked Chair Taylor were they able to compare the two studies just to see the outcome?

Dr. K. Edwards responded to Ms. Dunn stating he did not compare the two studies, because the other one was done so long ago.

Chair Taylor informed Ms. Dunn that the Board voted and made a decision, but the facts were the same.  There was mold in the building at that time.  Was it harmful--- it was pretty much the same as you are hearing now?  Therefore, nothing has changed and nobody has done anything different than what was there before.

Ms. Dunn stated that is why I was asking, because I was thinking that is has to be something else besides mold.  But, is that what you were basing it on those years before?

Chair Taylor responded to Ms. Dunn that was the information that we received, yes.  

Dr. K. Edwards responded to Ms. Dunn that any building built back in the 50’s and 60’s there was a question about asbestos.  Those 9x9 tiles when the Board did the walkthrough, do they contain asbestos yes, but if they are not disturbed asbestos is not an issue.

Chair Taylor added that they have to be crumbled up and that is when they become dangerous.

Dr. K. Edwards further stated that we do not plan to be doing any crumbling if the Board proceeds to go that way.  Therefore, looking at where we are and during our Finance & Facilities Studies we did get the quotes for the HVAC.  But, the first starting point will be the removal of the mold and in conclusion of my presentation what we would like to request is that we receive permission to move forward with the Creeksville Project to make way withal for our students to be able to get certification as a component of the current high school through CTE and the first step is the mold removal.  We have already done the air quality study and we are seeking at this time to move forward with the Creeksville Project.

Dr. Chamblee informed the Board that let me be clear what we are asking Board Members, because we meet monthly and in order to bring this project to fruition we are clearly asking you all to give us permission to go ahead and make decisions for either those that have a monetary impact to be able to make decisions to go ahead and get this campus in the position that we need in order to open it.  So we need to make the decision to bring in the company to have the mold removed and we will do that and of course we will keep you informed.  

Dr. Chamblee further informed the Board that we have already started meeting with the community college executives so we are seeking permission to fully be able to move on with this project.

Chair Taylor stated that her only concern is the amount of money, because you can’t go over a certain amount.

Dr. Chamblee responded to Chair Taylor that is why I am asking permission.  

Chair Taylor stated that we cannot approve anything over a certain threshold and the Board cannot give you that permission.

Dr. Chamblee asked Chair Taylor what is that threshold?

Chair Taylor stated that she believes that amount is not over $20,000.  She asked Attorney Malone to respond to that question as well.

Dr. K. Edwards stated that the Superintendent was given permission during COVID to go above the threshold.

Chair Taylor responded to Dr. K. Edwards stating that was during COVID for COVID related things, but I don’t think this is COVID related.

Attorney Rod Malone stated that this project is not COVID related.

Dr. Chamblee asked Attorney Malone that the Board can’t give me permission to go over the threshold?

Attorney Rod Malone responded to Dr. Chamblee and Chair Taylor stating that the Board can grant permission with a motion to authorize up to a new threshold for contracts associated with this school if you are so inclined.  The default is $20,000 per contract unless it is COVID related and I believe that amount was $120,000.

Dr. Chamblee informed Attorney Malone that what the Board can do is to give me a threshold and not to exceed the contract and raise that threshold, because this is tying my hands if we are planning to have this open July 1st and August 1st for children to be able to enter into that building.  Therefore, they can raise the threshold and give me permission and anything that exceeds that as I said I would definitely seek permission from the Board to do that.

Attorney Rod Malone informed Dr. Chamblee that the Board could certainly do that.  They can grant you that authority.

Chair Taylor stated that her only concern was and I know it is not happening, but it is just like when we gave bonuses before and we gave a certain amount, but then how it was distributed we did not see it.  But, once we saw it then it was too late and we had all of this drama.  That is why those thresholds are important and if we do it related to that specific school site, then I believe we will be fine.  Dr. Chamblee what is the amount you want us to approve?

Dr. Chamblee responded to Chair Taylor that she would like for them to approve $100,000.

Mr. Burnette made a motion, Seconded by Ms. Dunn to authorize the Superintendent to have a threshold of $100,000 as associated with the Creeksville Campus in order to get contracts to assist with that building. 

Ms. Stephenson asked Dr. Chamblee where would the money be coming from for this threshold.

Dr. Chamblee responded to Ms. Stephenson that the $100,000 is just the threshold.  The funding source will probably be various funding sources, such as we have the acceptance of our Golden Leaf Grant, some would be coming from Capital Outlay, and some would be coming from the high school grant project that I shared with you earlier.  So it is going to be various pots of money and the $100,000 is not coming from one source.  That is just the threshold all together and anything that exceeds that I am going to keep the Board informed even with anything under $100,000 just because you need to know.  Therefore, this is not giving me full reign and I am not trying to go crazy here, but what I am trying to do is to get this project moving in the right direction, because when we meet monthly I will probably have had 5 things done by the time we meet the next time.
Chair Taylor asked Dr. Chamblee that when you say $100,000 it is $100,000 per contract is that correct?

Dr. Chamblee responded to Chair Taylor that it is for anything that needs to be done.

Chair Taylor stated that she wanted to make sure that was clear, because I believe 
Ms. Stephenson thinks it is just $100,000.

Ms. Stephenson stated that she did think that.

Chair Taylor restated that the threshold is $100,000 per contract.

Mr. Burnette stated that he wanted the motion to go into discussion, because he wanted the citizens to know what we are talking about.  The significance of it for me is this Creeksville Site and I see this as the Northampton County Board of Education being proactive in giving our children an opportunity to achieve things that they haven’t been able to achieve.  Having that door to the job market being open to them right here in Northampton where our CTE Program will be located at that Creeksville Site.  Right now, Dr. Chamblee and others are engaging into our workforce community and partnering with different jobs that are here in Northampton, letting them know what we are doing so that they can come here so that they can hire our young people to work in their facilities.  Therefore, this is a good thing and this is something that is proactive that is going to help our children.  Thank you.

Ms. Stephenson asked Dr. Chamblee how many community leaders or members do you have the on the committee?  You said you meet monthly.

Chair Taylor responded to Ms. Stephenson that the Board meets monthly; therefore, it is hard for Dr. Chamblee to go on and approve things, because some of the things are going to be over the threshold.

Ms. Stephenson asked Dr. Chamblee if they have met with any community members yet about this project. 

Chair Taylor asked Ms. Stephenson are you suggesting maybe have they held a forum?

Dr. Chamblee responded to Ms. Stephenson and informed her that no they have not met with them yet, but it is part of their planning.  Either way as Dr. K. Edwards stated, this is not a school opening, but it is an academy opening.  What we are trying to do and I think Mr. Burnette said it best is that we are trying to make sure that we can graduate students with a high school diploma in one hand and a certification in the other hand.  This is all we are doing, because I don’t want anyone to get confused.  We are not opening a new school; this is providing opportunities for children.

The motion to authorize the Superintendent to have a threshold of $100,000 as associated with the Creeksville Campus in order to get contracts to assist with that building passed by a 6-0 vote. 

Athletics Discussion for 2020-2021 Season.  Dr. Chamblee informed the Board Members that she knows everybody is ready to try to get back to some normalcy to see some sports and have an outlet, but I am asking today for your approval because of mitigating circumstances that are going on in the County.  Safety is always our priority.  It certainly has the appearance that if we move with athletics that we can have kids in the building for athletics, but we can’t have them in the building for academics.  I am not quite sure if that is sending the message to the community that we really want to send.  With that said, I am asking the Board to at this time, not to cancel the athletic season, but at least suspend the athletic season until students are able to come back into the brick and mortar building.

Ms. Stephenson made a motion, Seconded by Dr. M. Edwards to suspend the athletic season until the scholars are back in school.  

Chair Taylor shared with the Board that she asked to have this item put on the agenda, because the last time we talked about it was during football season and they had made out the schedule after our Board Meeting and they had to add us to the schedule.  Now, it is time for them to do the basketball schedule and they were asking what are we going to do.  Therefore, that is why I asked to put this item on the agenda now so that the decision would be known at the N.C. Athletic Association.  I know that Dr. Chamblee, Dr. K. Edwards, Coach Privott, and his coaches have been doing a lot of communicating back and forth and getting a lot of information.  Also, there was an article in the newspaper, but I don’t believe there are many schools in our area that is going to participate in sports and I know that there has been money handed down for those that do, but because we are not a large school I don’t think it would be cost-effective for us having to transport students.  I just want us to if we can, revisit it again during football season.  I do believe that we are afraid of what is going on and we want to put the children’s health, safety, and well being first and that is why I wanted this added to the agenda and thank you all.

The motion to approve to suspend the athletic season until the scholars are back in school passed by a 6-0 vote.

Approval of Staying on Plan C.  Dr. Chamblee informed the Board that we have been in contact with Mr. Andy Smith, our local Health Director.  You have already heard about the numbers and we continue to experience the rising numbers and cases and yet his recommendation remains the same that we remain on Plan C.  I am asking the Board for approval to remain on Plan C until 4th quarter and before 4th quarter we will come back and revisit this again.  We do want our students in school, but right now we just don’t feel the options that we have are that we can safely protect students and staff members.  Also, you will hear a survey momentarily that we did issue to staff members and to parents.  Overwhelmingly, they are requesting also to continue to work remotely or students to learn remotely.  Therefore, I would ask that the Board let us remain on Plan C until at least 4th quarter.

Dr. M. Edwards made a motion, Seconded by Ms. Dunn to remain on Plan C until the time that we can see for us to return back.  The motion passed by a 6-0 vote.

Chair Taylor stated that yes we are relying on the Health Director with regards to the number of COVID cases that we have in the County, especially our County right now.  I think that is a wonderful idea.

Ms. Dunn added that also looking at the school systems that started and now they have to close down and they haven’t been back in school a month to 6 months.

The motion to approve to remain on Plan C until the time that we can see for us to return passed by a 6-0 vote.

Approval to Adjust the Student Grading Policy.  Dr. Chamblee addressed the Board stating that we do have an extended window for our EOC testing that the State has.  The N.C. Department of Public Instruction has requested a waiver with for testing and that waiver was denied by the Federal Government.  In addition, we have some concerns about the 95% testing rule that you have to test 95% of your students, if not, we know that there is a penalty that accompanies that.  Therefore, with us stating what we stated earlier about still trying to locate students and students transitioning, we have some concerns.  Also, there is a ruling that 20% of a student’s final score will be calculated into their final test grade.  Therefore, with all that we have that is taking place I am asking this Board of Education to adjust our policy so that we can have a student not to receive a grade calculation of a grade not less than a 60 as part of their EOC grade.  What I am asking is that if they score a 20 on the State EOC then that 20 then becomes 60.  We would calculate no grade less than a 60 as part of their 20% of their EOC final grade.

Mr. Burnette made a motion, Seconded by Ms. Dunn to follow the Superintendent’s recommendation that if a child makes below 60 and that no grade less than a 60 be calculated as part of their 20% with no grade less than a 60.  The motion passed by a 6-0 vote.

Ms. Dunn asked Dr. Chamblee if we are talking about the high school students right now?  You don’t know what it will be in the spring for the high school, middle and elementary.

Dr. Chamblee responded to Ms. Dunn that she would bring that back to the Board prior to the spring.

Chair Taylor confirmed with Dr. Chamblee that testing is going on now, but we have to bring the students in the school to test.

Dr. Chamblee responded to Chair Taylor that is correct and the State asked for a waiver for that, but again the Federal Government said they have to preserve the integrity of the test and there would be no way for them to determine if it was a fair test so students are required to come into the buildings to test.

Ms. Dunn asked Dr. Chamblee what happens to a student who has COVID or had been exposed and is in quarantine?

Dr. Chamblee responded to Ms. Dunn that the extended window that I mentioned, they would have until June 30th to take this assessment.

Ms. Dunn asked Dr. Chamblee do you have to prove anything.

Dr. Chamblee responded to Ms. Dunn that they have to send in a medical exemption.

Personnel.  Ms. Dunn made a motion, Seconded by Ms. Stephenson to approve the following personnel report as presented.  The motion passed by a 6-0 vote.  

Certified Elections:

Candance Peele, 1st Grade Teacher, Willis Hare Elementary School, 12/15/20

Nigel Richards, 6th Grade Math, Conway Middle School, 1/15/20

Teika Crooks, CTE Family and Consumer Science, 1/15/20

Classified Elections:

Itia Robertson, Administrative Assistant, Central Services, 12/15/20

Resignations:

Cheri Creecy, CTE, Northampton County High School, 1/4/21

Tiffanty Stephens, School Nutrition Personnel, Willis Hare Elementary School, 1/4/21

Administrative Transfers:

Beverly Davis from Teacher at Conway Middle School to Exceptional Children Teacher Assistant, 1/4/21

Business Before the Board for Information (Administrative)

Parent Survey – Re-opening of Schools.  Ms. Geneva Faulkner addressed the Board and the public at-large and informed them that she would be brief due to some of the things that were in her slides that Dr. Chamblee has already addressed them; therefore, it will be a graphical presentation to review.  Ms. Faulkner stated that what they will see on the screen first is a parent survey that we gave and the ending date was December 10th.  We gave parents about two weeks to respond to the survey to give us information as it relates to their request or their desire to return to face-to-face instruction versus remote instruction.  We had 418 responses from our parents and our community.  The question was:  I intend for my scholar to participate in the following learning option

Option 1) Return to face-to-face instruction

39.9% - Desired the face-to-face instruction

64.1% - Desired the remote learning option

We also surveyed our staff, because once the decision is made regarding returning to face-to-face instruction we knew that some parents, if that was the option, would still opt for their child to remain remote.  So we wanted to hear from our staff’s comfort level and their desires as it relates to teaching virtually, face-to-face, blended, and then they had the option to put other.  

Option 1) I prefer to teach in the face-to-face environment

23.3% - So one fourth of our staff prefers to teach in the face-to-face environment

59.2 – The majority of our staff prefers to teach in the virtual environment

15% - Blended Option – staff prefers to teach in both face-to-to face and virtual environment

There were a total of 122 teachers who responded to that question that was posted.  That survey also ended on December 10th.  Ms. Faulkner asked the Board if there were any questions about the survey results.
Dr. M. Edwards asked Ms. Faulkner if that was the majority of our teachers who responded.

Ms. Geneva Faulkner responded to Dr. M. Edwards that was the majority, but it was not all of our teachers.  We sent reminders to the principals and the teachers names were recorded so that we would know who had which desire.

State Testing – High Schools.  Ms. Geneva Faulkner informed the Board and public at-large that this is just a brief update as it relates to our Fall Testing and as you know today is our first day in testing at the high school and Early College and this information will be updated daily as we compare our anticipated students returning to take their tests.  The State will not allow virtual testing of students in order to keep the integrity of the testing results.  We are testing EOC Assessments as well as CTE State Assessments (both of them are required to be in-person assessments); English II, Math I, Math III, and Biology EOC’s, and for the CTE Test it includes:  Early Childhood, Child Development, Foundations of Health Science, and for the high school:  Accounting II, Principles of Business and Finance, and Career Management at our Early College.

Our children were surveyed by multiple avenues to retrieve information from our scholars at it relates to their plans.  Conway Middle and Northampton County High School are our two sites in order to spread our students out as much as possible and to provide the least amount of bus transportation required as far as time prior to students taking the test.  The graph reads as follows for the data collected on what students’ plans are for their EOC’s:

205 – Students we are anticipating


162 – Students stated they would come to take the test (79% of our total population)

23 – Students have declined


25 – Students made no response to multiple attempts

Chair Taylor asked Ms. Faulkner if 23 students have declined to take the test, what does that do for their grades.  

Ms. Geneva Faulkner responded to Chair Taylor that we also sent letters home to remind them that to opt out of the test is not an option.  The State has not given a waiver for students to opt out of the test.  Prior to those letters, phone calls were made back to back to say if you don’t show up you don’t have a grade to average into your final grade.  Then parents started calling back saying they would let their child come.  Therefore, I just wanted to make sure there were safety precautions in place to insure that the students would be limited with the number of students in a room, which we did.  We had temperature checks, the seating charts from the buses, temperatures were recorded wherever the student sat, for those who were car riders there were two staff members at each site that also recorded the temperatures of students entering the building, there were mask available, all of our teachers who worked as test administrators provided face shields as well so they were able to have a mask and face shield, any student who was uncomfortable we were able to offer a one-on-one testing administration for those students, because they ate their food in the classroom, such as a breakfast meal and we did follow the CDC guidelines as far as the space and the number of students of maximum capacity in a room.  We tried not to even come close to that by using all of our available staff members to serve as administrators.

Ms. Dunn asked Ms. Geneva Faulkner are you saying that for those students who don’t test, will they still get credit for that class?

Ms. Geneva Faulkner responded to Ms. Dunn that 20% would have to be averaged into their grade and I know the Board just voted on the no grade below a 60 for those who take the test.  If you don’t take the test I also want to be clear on that and in the past there is a “0” that is averaged in the grade so it is very difficult for a student to pass if they have a “0” averaged in that is 20%.  

Chair Taylor asked Ms. Geneva Faulkner so since the Board just passed that is there anyway that you could reach out to those students?  I just think it is a dissatisfaction to that child not even trying and I don’t know what the rationale is for not coming in to take that test.  That is 23 students and then the “no responses” I don’t know where those students are.

Dr. Chamblee informed Chair Taylor that we may have to have some conversations and we may be able to provide an “incomplete” to give them the opportunity to come in within the extended window if the State will allow us to do that.  Dr. Chamblee asked Ms. Faulkner if she could speak to that.

Ms. Geneva Faulkner responded to Dr. Chamblee that the State would allow us to have an “incomplete” until the end of our Academic Year.  Then we would have to change that “incomplete” to a grade at the end of 2nd semester.  So those students have until the end of 2nd semester to take that test, but what we have trying to get our kids to understand is that you have had the instruction during 1st semester, for an example if you are in a Math III class and you are not in a math class 2nd semester, then you are going to be a semester removed from that instruction even if we offer some tutoring beforehand it will not be the same as that routine instruction.  We have tried to encourage our kids to take it either during this window or when we come back from Winter Break we can still test those kids during our normal make-up window during that time.  Otherwise, we are going to have to structure in something for those kids to be tutored, because to take a test cold turkey is not easy and these are not easy assessments.  We went through every one of the questions for the release test and they do require the students to have the content exposure close to the assessment.  We know that a lot of people are concerned, because the students are not in their traditional mode of assessment and the way we look at this test is not so much about accountability for our school or our district as it is we need to know what our kids know so that we can help them.  These are our high school kids who are preparing for Act’s, SAT’s, ASVAB’s, or wanting to enroll in the community college or a four-year college after they leave high school and we need to know how we are going to be able to help them be stronger and be more equipped to take other assessments or to pose for those exams that may be their interest way into their next step once they leave us.  Therefore, we are trying to tell them that we understand that this is not the traditional and we understand that this is not the ideal way of instruction or teaching and learning, but we need to know so that we can help you get stronger as you prepare for that next step.   

Dr. M. Edwards stated that someone put a comment in the “Chat” that you know we are having a hard time and certainly we don’t have the same support as in-person, but we are doing the best we can.  We are certainly available to help wherever we can, because everybody does not have a great support system.

Dr. Chamblee responded to Dr. M. Edwards and the Board stating that is one of the reasons why I asked for an adjustment to the Grading Policy, because we do realize that and we are not in the business of hurting children.  That is why I am requesting that “no grade less that a 60 to be averaged in as part of their 20% for their final grade” for those who do test.   I can’t change the State or the Federal rules, but I can certainly make a recommendation to change the local policy.

Ms. Geneva Faulkner informed the Board that the Early College assessments for CTE are listed there as well and they have the same options to respond.  It is also 20% of their final grade and for those students who responded that they were going to take the assessment from the Early College equated to 83.3% and 95% is the minimum threshold that the Federal Government requires us to meet.  

Dr. Chamblee informed the Board that as you can see in both high schools we are falling short of that 95% threshold and way short at the high school.  

Ms. Geneva Faulkner informed the Board that the CTE planned assessments for the high school is at 89.7%.  You will see the breakdowns between each site Conway Middle, Northampton County High School, and the Early College.  We inquired from the students as to whether they would ride the bus, be car riders, or walk.  It is also broken down by days and this also helps Transportation and School Nutrition to know how many students will be in the building for them to prepare meals for and transportation.  

Ms. Faulkner further stated that Friday is our least planned day, which is typically the way we try to do that, but it is also where the students do not report on Monday, Tuesday, Wednesday, or Thursday, and we will try to reschedule them for that Friday for make-ups.  Any student who had not responded before, if they show up on those days then we have extra staff on hand that we can work to get them assessed, if they show up and if it is a test that is not planned to be administered that day that we can make that happen.  We are going to record how many show up each day and how many no-shows there were to help us prepare for those make-ups. 

Ms. Faulkner informed the Board that this is the screen for Northampton County High School with the same data of how many students are expected in the building.  All State assessments are administered online unless there is an issue with a student, an access to the online assessment, or if the school or district receives a waiver that they cannot test online and don’t have the infrastructure.  We have double-checked with the State to make sure that there will not be any delays in test scores for the fall and we have been assured that there will not be a delay.  The reason is that last year was the English II first administration of the actual test, which there is usually a delay in standard setting and we received our fall results back in early summer from the English II assessments that were administered in the fall, but there were no spring assessments and for yearlong schools, traditional high schools, they would not have been included in that count, but the State has assured us that we will get those English II results back.  Dr. Chamblee has already shared the information about the waiver and the exam.  Ms. Faulkner asked the Board are there any questions about Fall Testing?

Chair Taylor thanked Ms. Faulkner for her presentation.

High School 504’s.  Ms. Geneva Faulkner informed the Board and public at-large that she has Mr. Joe Baisley online with us as well.  He was able to join us today as he has been doing several audits of files by our new Exceptional Children/504 Director Ms. Jorgette Williams.  She discovered that there were several missing student reports and records and I would like to allow Mr. Baisley to share the details.

Mr. Joe Baisley addressed the Board and public at-large saying thank you Ms. Faulkner and good afternoon Board Members and Dr. Chamblee.  He stated that with the 504 records 
Ms. Williams was auditing several 504 categories in PowerSchool and she noticed that the information was inaccurate.  So she and I met and reviewed the reports and we did find that at the majority of our schools, except for one school, that the data had not been audited in several years.  Therefore, for corrective action what we did was we went out to the schools and picked up the accurate 504 roster, we updated the records as needed, took the old records out, and then we also went through a process to make sure that they are aware of how to put in these records in PowerSchool accurately and how to run the reports so that the students’ names will show up when they need to.  

Mr. Joe Basiley further stated that also, we noticed that several records, as I mentioned before, were outdated and some of them had students who had graduated several years ago so we made sure that we inactivated those 504 records.  It only took a day or two once we received the shoot and figured it out and we had all of the reports clean at that time.  

Dr. Chamblee informed Mr. Bailsey that we thank you all for that.  You are doing outstanding work in terms of getting us back on track and finding these records with these discrepancies in them.  I don’t want to speak for the Board, but I am speaking for myself to say that it amazes me all of the time the new discoveries that you all are coming across.  I just want to say that I appreciate you not putting your head in the sand, but calling these things out and giving us the opportunity to correct them.

Mr. Joe Baisley thanked Dr. Chamblee for those words.

Ms. Dunn asked Dr. Chamblee how are they coming with rebuilding those transcripts?

Dr. Chamblee responded to Ms. Dunn stating that is what Mr. Baisley is going to talk about next.

High School Transcripts.

Mr. Joe Baisley informed the Board that we recently had a records request to come in from the Early College from the 2017-2018 school year who needed a copy of their transcript sent out.  The Early College went to do that and the transcript was not in the record.  They contacted the district level so that we could look for it in the achieves and it was discovered that during the 2016-2017 and the 2017-2018 school years that the transcripts were not saved as they were supposed to be.  Therefore, we could not pull that transcript right away.  So we had to go in and rebuild all of the transcripts for the graduates for both of those school years.  That involved identifying all of those of those graduates for both years and then we had to go in and actually run it, because with PowerSchool, once the school year closes out in June and the 30th passes, you cannot run certain reports so you have to save these things before that date and in this case, both of the school years were not run by that date.  We had to just go back and make sure those students were put back in, run the transcripts, get the files that we needed, and then pull them out.  So we did that and then we printed out transcripts and made sure that they were in each folder from this point forward.  That way, if another student requests a transcript from those graduating years they will be able to get them right away.  Another thing that we did is that we put in a new electronic archive that we are working on.  It basically takes all of the records that we have over the years and puts them together, but also we are making sure that transcripts are easily accessible so that if an alumni, who may be a student who dropped out and moved away, if needs their record they can get it a whole lot quicker than before.  A lot of times in the past we had to go digging through files to try to find it and now we are trying to streamline that process.

Chair Taylor asked Mr. Joe Bailsey how far were they going back with that?

Mr. Joe Baisley responded to Chair Taylor and informed her that they are going as far back as the actual paper records at the high school and we discovered that only 20% of the records were scanned and put into an electronic format.  We are working on trying to get the rest of them put into the system and we are also taking the ones that we have electronically, for an example, even from the SIMS days and we are converting them also.  That way they are a whole lot easier than us having to hand scan them.  So we are coming along, but we have a long way to go with it. 

Dr. Chamblee informed Ms. Baisley that she would not dare tell the Board how much time this is taking you.  I think they can hear reasonably about how much time it is taking.

Mr. Joe Baisley responded to Dr. Chamblee stating that we started this at the beginning of last school year and we have a long way to go with it

Ms. Stephenson and Ms. Dunn mentioned that if you are going back to the SIMS we have changed up systems about two or three times since then.

Mr. Joe Baisley stated that they are going back to the early 90’s and for all of the paperwork that we have the only schools that were scanned over the years was Northampton County High School before they went to East and West, Gumberry is on electronic, Creecy has a couple, Gaston High School had a couple and the rest is just paper records that we have right now.  If they are not electronic when we get transcript requests, we have to physically go into the records room, make a copy, and send it off.

Dr. Chamblee asked Mr. Joe Baisley to stay with us.  Don’t leave us!  Thank you so very much from the bottom of our hearts.  We are more than grateful for all you are doing for us.

Ms. Dunn asked Mr. Joe Baisley how were they sending transcripts prior to this?

Mr. Joe Baisley responded to Ms. Dunn that they were probably retrieving it from the file and scanning it.

Chair Taylor thanked Mr. Joe Baisley for his hard work and dedication and you too

Ms. Williams.  We appreciate you as well.

Northampton County Education Foundation Discussion.  Mr. Burnette informed the Board that he wanted to speak to this agenda item.  He stated that he was just made aware that the Foundation existed about a month ago.  My questions are:  What does the Foundation do?  Who has the Foundation helped?  When was the last time the Foundation met?  How much money is in the Foundation?  Again, I am just learning about this Foundation about a month ago and Madam Superintendent if you can answer any of those questions, please call on me and I would like to discuss it further at your convenience.

Dr. Chamblee responded to Ms. Burnette stating that Attorney Malone will probably step in on this as well.  First of all, I do acknowledge that it is not under the auspices of the school district and we do recognize that.  However, they are there to help support typically small amounts of grants for teachers for projects as you saw Ms. Cochran earlier today and their purpose is to provide support for the district.  They have not met in at least three years.  Also, I did not know that Mr. Grover Edwards is the President of the organization and perhaps one of the Board Members or however you choose to do it can reach out to him to find out if this organization can be reconvened.  Typically, the Superintendent serves as the ex-officio member of the board, but having not met in at least three years is a long time.  I do know that there is over $15,000 in that particular account and we would like to see our teachers especially receive small amounts of awards to help with small projects that they may want to do and for exposure for our children.  

Mr. Burnette asked Dr. Chamblee if the Northampton County School Board is the governing body over this foundation?  Does the School Board have any decision-making with this foundation? 

Dr. Chamblee responded to Mr. Burnett, no.  She informed Attorney Malone that this is where you probably need to step in and give some guidance and shed some light on how it can be an active committee again.  We want to support the teachers in their classrooms, especially during this time of COVID.  We know that there are a lot of things they could be doing to help tutor our kids or get thing going to support in some additional things.

Attorney Rod Malone responded to Dr. Chamblee stating that he believes she answered 

Mr. Burnette’s questions correctly.  Unfortunately, the Board of Education does not have any direct control over the Foundation, a 501C entity and there are similar foundations in most counties in North Carolina.  It would seem to me that what the Board might do is to draft a short letter to Mr. Edwards as President and to solicit his support for education and ask that he schedule a meeting of the group to talk about ways that they might be able to assist the Board and Dr. Chamblee just rattled off a couple of great examples.  You might want to put a couple of examples of the kind of support that the Board needs and would like to see from the Foundation in the letter and then see if we get any kind of response.  Unfortunately, you don’t have any real control to maneuver this entity in Northampton County really or any other County such as this.

Chair Taylor informed the Board that she knows a little about the Foundation in that the funds were being kept here at one point and they came in and had a meeting here, but other than those things that is all that I know.  Prior to that, and I have been here a while, but I am not sure what they do.  I just know that we are not affiliated with them.

Dr. Chamblee informed the Board that two of the members came in and they had difficulty remembering who else was on the Board, because they had not met in a while, but it would be nice to have that support and to have teachers to be able to do some things that they would do outside of the classroom for students.

Attorney Rod Malone further stated to the Board that would be his recommendation.  I don’t know that you need a motion if it is kind of a consensus of the Board that you would do that, but a motion would be the cleanest way to maybe authorize the Board Chair and Superintendent to work with the Superintendent to identify some needs with the assistance that they can provide.  Authorize that the letter would be sent to them to see if they would be willing to convene a meeting to try to assist you again as Superintendent.  

Dr. M. Edwards informed Chair Taylor that she had some concerns about this as well and I had expressed my concerns to Dr. Chamblee before.  It is good that we have this Foundation, but if there is anything dealing with the schools the Superintendent still needs to be a part of or know what it going on, because she knows the needs strength.  It is just like those other people who give us donations and they still go through our Superintendent who is supposed to be the CEO of our school district.  At times I know there is a lot of foolery towards the Superintendent, our new Superintendent, and before that I heard no words prior to that.  I am like Ms. Taylor and we have not been privy to a lot of the information that went out and even looking at helping someone or anything.  I said that to say this, why not share with us, why is it a secret, why is not someone at least the Superintendent knowing what is going on.  How can you really help us when you don’t know what our great needs are?  I have had that upset prior to this coming up again and I have expressed this to the Superintendent.  I think you just need to be transparent and open.  Nobody else needs to know, but she can share it with the Board.  I do understand that we are not over the Foundation, but it is an entity like CADA, REA, etc. helping us and things still go through to our Superintendent, not a school.

Mr. Burnette thanked Dr. M. Edwards.

Mr. Burnette made a motion, Seconded by Ms. Dunn that the Superintendent reaches out via letter to Mr. Grover Edwards who is President of the Northampton County Education Foundation, in reference to some of the needs we have here in the County and to see when does he plan on meeting again with the Foundation.      

Dr. M. Edwards further shared that Mr. Burnette heard Mr. Edwards when he said what he said that it is his Foundation.  If that is Mr. Grover’s Edwards’ Foundation then I get a little stiff when someone says things like that.  If it is his Foundation then he is the only one who puts money in it.  I understand the Foundation to be an entity to help Northampton County.  He is the President, but it is not his Foundation.  I say to Mr. Burnette, I don’t know if he meant it that way or not, but he should not have said it that way.

Mr. Burnette informed Dr. M. Edwards to let him re-phrase that:  To the Northampton County Education Foundation.

Mr. Burnette revised his motion to read that the Superintendent reaches out via letter to 

Mr. Grover Edwards who is President of the Northampton County Education Foundation, to discuss the needs of the school system and to see when the Education Foundation plans to meet again.  The motion passed by a 6-0 vote.

Ms. Stephenson stated that she did look at Mr. Edwards when he said that, but it is not his Foundation.

Board Information

· NCSBA Virtual Delegate Assembly Meeting – January 7, 2021 – 3:00 p.m.

Chair Taylor announced that our Delegates are Dr. Marjorie Edwards, Ms. Josephine Dunn, 

Ms. Barbara Stephenson, and Ms. Theresa Scott is the Alternate Delegate.  Please be sure you are available for that meeting on January 7th.
· Next Regular Board Meeting – January 11, 2021 – Board Room – 5:30 p.m. (Closed Session) – Open Session beginning approximately 6:30 p.m.

Chair Taylor informed the Board that we are meeting in the Board Room for right now.  We also need to talk about a Retreat date.  Do you have any dates available and do you want to schedule it here in the Board Room or at Social Services?

Ms. Dunn asked Dr. Chamblee if it would be okay if they meet in the Board Room on January 7th for the Delegate Assembly?

Dr. Chamblee responded to Ms. Dunn that will be fine.

Chair Taylor informed the Board that Dr. Chamblee will send out some dates for the Retreat and we can respond to her.  What time of day would you like to schedule the Retreat?  Once Dr. Chamblee sends out some dates, I would like to meet early in the day and I am talking to the working people right now.  

Dr. K. Edwards informed the Board that he would like to bring to the Board some information that he has received.  This goes back to Finance & Facilities and in consultation with Mr. Robbie Ferris who works for SLFA.  I am bringing this information to the Board hot off the press that he feels that through his assessment looking at a new school in Northampton County that he could build one for $25,028 million.  I say that being hot off the press, as you know we received the $15 million from the State and we sent our information to the State and the information that we received that there is no process for it.  With this information, I wanted to give it to the Board, it is an update, and this information was received today.

Dr. M. Edwards asked Dr. K. Edwards don’t we need $10 million to go along with the $15 million?  

Dr. K. Edwards responded to Dr. M. Edwards that is correct.

Dr. M. Edwards stated that with the hot information and we are talking with two County Commissioners on the line, are we able to get the other money to go along with the $15 million?  It is just a thought.

Ms. Dunn expressed that we would be exhausting all of that money on one building and we have all of these other buildings that need work as well.  

Dr. M. Edwards stated that we had talked about some of these buildings being closed down.

Chair Taylor informed the Board that we would talk about that at the Retreat sometime in January.  She thanked Dr. K. Edwards for that hot off the press news.

Mr. Burnette informed Chair Taylor that he thought we had this other piece on the agenda, but it is not.  I would like to add a conversation on to the agenda just for discussion and we talked about I earlier and that is Year Round School Discussion.

Chair Taylor informed Mr. Burnette that we would need a motion to add it to the agenda.

Mr. Burnette made a motion, Seconded by Ms. Scott to amend the agenda to add Year Round School Discussion.

Mr. Burnette stated that he wanted to put that on there just to be proactive to have that conversation and let the public hear us have that conversation about Year Round School and to be able to fully equip our Superintendent with tools in her toolbox so when this “pandemic” does pass we are positioning ourselves to move forward in getting our children where they need to be,

because right now our kids have been out of school for over a year.  Therefore, this Year Round School would be definitely in my eyesight helping our young people get that time back that they lost.  That is the discussion that I wanted to put out there on the floor.

The motion to amend the agenda to add Year Round School Discussion to the agenda passed by a 6-0 vote.

Mr. Burnette stated that he is not asking anyone to take a vote right now.  What I want to do is to bring this to the floor in the live Board Meeting so that giving our parents out there in virtual land an opportunity to hear this conversation or discussion.  This is very important, because we came into the “pandemic” already behind in the State in education.  So what I am suggesting is that we really look at Year Round School where giving our children that opportunity to get that catch up time that is much needed here in Northampton.  That is what I wanted to bring to the floor just to discuss and I would like to speak with our Superintendent about the pros and the cons with the Year Round School.  What are some successes that have happened with that in the past by the school districts?

Dr. Chamblee shared with the Board and the public at-large that what she knows is right off the cuff and I would have to do more research on it, because I have never been involved in a Year Round process myself.  What I have heard is that the pros are:

-Mitigate learning loss for our students.  Our students have been out of school since last March and some of our students already needed additional support prior to the “pandemic”.  So this would certainly be a way of regaining some of that academic loss for our students.  

-It does not allow them a lot of time to regress.  So what we have to do is to reach back and get some of those standards that they had the year before.  

-Accelerate them on where they should be at this point and that is “pre-pandemic”.

  The negative I have heard may be that it can create some issues for parents for babysitting or   

  having students when they are in their off-track.  One thing that we could have as possible  

  discussion would be to open up one of our own facilities so that when they are not in school on that track then we could provide them with things they don’t normally get in a school day such as arts and crafts, music, and drama and those types of things we have not been traditionally able to expose them to.  Also, it depends upon how far we want to go with it.  I would say that we would be the providers and any parent who wants their child to have an extended opportunity on their off-track to do some of those things.  I don’t know in Northampton County who is gifted and playing the guitar or who our singers are, but until we give them those opportunities who the next Picasso may be.  Who knows, we may have that person right here, but they don’t have those opportunities right now, because of our limited budget and the number of staff that we can provide.  So right now, I say to Mr. Burnette and to the rest of the Board Members, I am not seeing where it would be a negative thing.  If we get together and plan correctly I think it would be a win-win for parents and the community.

  Ms. Dunn asked Chair Taylor is that one thing that we could probably discuss at our Retreat?

  Dr. Chamblee stated that she had actually written it down as a Retreat topic and that will give 

  us time to do more research.  I didn’t bring it up in here today, but the staff knows I have been 

  talking about it.  Therefore we have our part to play in terms of who is researching what, 

  coming back to the table, and having a discussion.  Thank you Mr. Burnette for bringing it up, 

  but we already have it on the table.

  Mr. Burnette thanked Dr. Chamblee and Ms. Dunn stating that he is fine with discussing it at   

  the Retreat.  I just want to make sure that in public forum the people heard us speak about it so 

  they would know.  When we are being transparent about the things we are thinking about and 

  when we have never done things before, how to you know that they don’t work.  Right now, 

  here in America and especially in rural areas and Tier I communities such as we live in. it is 

  vital that we be now more proactive that ever.  We are looking for avenues to give our young

  people that opportunity so badly needed in communities like ours and stress communities like 

  ours and that is why there is a burning desire in me, but now we have it out on the floor just 

  to be able to speak about that so the public can hear us speak about it.  Thank you.

Adjournment.  Dr. M. Edwards made a motion, Seconded by Ms. Scott to adjourn the Board Meeting.  The motion passed by a 6-0 vote.  The Board adjourned the meeting at 2:35 p.m. 

 

Respectfully submitted,  

 

 

___________________________________

Dr. Pamela Chamblee, Superintendent 
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